
Large-scale	skills	partnership	for	the		
Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	Ecosystem	

The	Crea(ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	Manifesto	

The	challenge	
Culture,	crea(vity,	and	innova(on	are	the	core	of	the	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	(CCIs)	
Ecosystem,	one	of	the	14	industrial	ecosystems	iden6fied	by	the	2020	New	EU	Industrial	Strategy 	.	1

The	ecosystem	concept	covers	both	the	commercial	(industry)	and	non-commercial	cultural	and	
crea6ve	sectors,	as	well	as	cultural	and	crea6ve	areas	of	other	sectors	(e	g.	educa6on).	The	
ecosystem	is	composed	of	over	8	million	talented	people	across	Europe,	who	work	with	great	
passion	in	1,2	million	enterprises.	They	enhance	the	quality	of	the	lives	of	European	ci6zens	and	
contribute	to	their	well-being.	This	added	value	is	unquan6fiable	but	essen6al	for	society,	whilst	in	
economic	terms	these	sectors	represent	over	€477	billion	in	turnover	annually,	which	translates	to	
almost	4%	of	EU's	GDP 	.	2

The	CCIs	ecosystem	presents	a	great	diversity.	It	covers	a	wide	range	of	value	chains	and	sectors	
from	architecture,	archives,	libraries,	museums,	ar6s6c	craUs,	audio-visual	(including	film,	
television,	and	mul6media),	videogames	and	immersive	experiences,	tangible	and	intangible	
cultural	heritage,	design	(including	fashion	design),	fes6vals,	music,	literature,	performing	arts,	
books	and	publishing,	to	radio	and	visual	arts 	.	3

The	CCIs	ecosystem	is	made	up	of	99%	SMEs	or	micro-enterprises	who	are	struggling	to	aZract	
new	talents	or	meet	the	demands	of	new	challenges.	It	also	counts	very	high	shares	of	self-
employment,	of	people	working	part-6me	or	on	non-permanent	contracts,	which	means	that	
workers	in	this	ecosystem	face	a	very	high	level	of	job	insecurity	and	a	lack	of	re-	and	upskilling	
opportuni6es.	

The	CCIs	ecosystem	is	facing	the	challenge	of	a	fundamental	transforma6on,	not	only	because	of	
the	recent	COVID-19	pandemic,	but	also	because	of	digitalisa6on	and	the	necessary	green	
transforma6on.	In	the	last	years,	however,	it	has	demonstrated	incredible	resilience	in	situa6ons	
such	as	the	global	financial	crisis,	and	now	even	more	with	COVID.	Upskilling	is	key	to	support	this	
resilience,	as	well	as	to	ac6vate	cross-sectoral	innova6ons,	which	also	benefit	the	larger	economy	
and	society	as	a	whole	in	their	ambi6ons	of	transforma6on	towards	a	zero-carbon	world.	Lifelong	
learning	opportuni6es	are	also	key	to	suppor6ng	the	development	of	individual	careers	and	the	
well-being	of	the	professionals	in	the	sector.	

	COMMISSION	STAFF	WORKING	DOCUMENT	Annual	Single	Market	Report	2021,	accompanying	the	Communica6on	from	the	1

Commission	to	the	European	Parliament,	the	Council,	the	European	Economic	and	Social	CommiZee	and	the	CommiZee	of	the	
Regions	‘Upda6ng	the	2020	New	Industrial	Strategy:	Building	a	Stronger	Single	Market	for	Europe’s	Recovery’,	May	2021

	Idem2

	Cultural	and	crea6ve	sectors	as	defined	by	ar6cle	2	of	the	Regula6on	(EU)	2021/818	of	the	European	Parliament	and	of	the	3

Council	of	20	May	2021	establishing	the	Crea6ve	Europe	Program	(2021	to	2027).	For	the	purpose	of	this	document,	one	sub-sector	
has	been	added	to	the	list:	videogames	and	immersive	experiences.
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In	order	to	remain	compe66ve	on	local	and	interna6onal	level,	the	CCIs	ecosystem	as	a	whole	
must	meet	the	economic	and	social	challenges	ahead	and	therefore	must	invest	and	develop	new	
ways	to	aZract	new	talents,	and	to	re-	and	upskill	its	workforce.	

This	large-scale	partnership	iden6fies	upskilling	and	re-skilling	needs	at	different	levels.	First,	it	
looks	at	all	the	skills	related	to	specific	occupa6ons.	It	also	considers	the	needs	of	specific	parts	of	
the	ecosystem	and	their	respec6ve	professionals	to	develop	ac6vi6es	that	support	the	acquisi6on	
of	transversal	skills.	Transversal	skills,	defined	by	UNESCO,	such	as:	networking,	entrepreneurship	
or	research	methods,	are	not	related	to	a	specific	job,	but	enable	learners	to	successfully	adapt	to	
change	in	order	to	lead	meaningful	and	produc6ve	professional	lives.	Finally,	this	partnership	
recognises	the	need	to	build	transforma6ve	competencies	such	as	cri6cal	thinking,	conflict	
resolu6on	and	communica6on	or	systems	thinking	for	students	and	professionals,	as	defined	by	
the	OECD	for	“crea6ng	new	value,	reconciling	tensions	and	dilemmas,	and	taking	responsibility”	to	
thrive	in	our	ever-changing	world	and	shape	a	beZer	future.	

The	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	proposes	to	adopt	and	implement	an	EU-level	roadmap	in	order	
to	act	upon	the	most	urgent	horizontal	skills	needs	across	the	different	parts	of	the	CCIs	ecosystem	
and	iden6fy	opportuni6es	of	joint	ac6ons	to	beZer	promote	synergies	among	them	and	among	
different	levels	(local,	regional,	na6onal,	European).	

The	ambi(on	
The	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	presents	a	roadmap	for	skills	transforma6on	by	use	of	ideas	and	
good	prac6ces	for	the	CCIs	ecosystem.	In	addi6on,	the	C-P4S	makes	commitments	and	establishes	
key	performance	indicators	to	measure	progress.	

The	C-P4S	not	only	supports	the	development	and	resilience	of	the	CCIs	ecosystem,	but	also	aims	
to	find	efficient	and	innova6ve	ways	to	support	all	educa6on	and	training	ac6vi6es,	which	requires	
good	and	con6nuous	collabora6on	between	educa6on,	training	and	the	sectors.	

The	C-P4S	builds	on	an	open	and	inclusive	process	for	all	interested	par6es,	exis6ng	and	future	
stakeholders,	ini6a6ves	or	projects,	including	regions	and	their	networks,	to	jointly	cooperate	
under	one	European	umbrella.	It	aims	to	be	developed	in	close	partnership	by	the	industry,	with	a	
key	role	for	social	partners,	sector	bodies	and	educa6on	providers,	and	be	based	on	sector-level	
data	and	qualita6ve	analyses.	

The	ambi6on	is	to	promote	a	life-long	learning	ecosystem	that	is	relevant,	accessible,	and	
affordable	for	all	sector	professionals	–	including	self-employed	-	throughout	their	careers,	while	
reinforcing	synergies	and	the	pooling	of	resources	between	exis6ng	sector	skills	ini6a6ves	across	
Europe.	

The	ambi6on	is	also	to	promote	new	learning	models	and	more	qualita6ve	learning	opportuni6es	
with	a	priority	focus	on	digital,	green,	entrepreneurial	skills,	and	with	a	special	aZen6on	to	on-the-
job	learning	-	in	order	to	equip	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	sectors’	professionals	with	key	skills	needed	
to	address	the	current	and	future	challenges	faced	by	the	ecosystem	and	secure	individual	career	
paths.	
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Priority	skills	needs	to	be	addressed	
The	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	is	focusing	on	addressing	the	most	urgent	horizontal	skills	
needs,	relevant	for	the	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	ecosystem:	

1) Skills	and	competences	for	the	digital	environment	are	a	priority	across	the	board	of	
Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Sectors’	occupa6ons,	both	for	the	further	acquisi6on	of	indispensable	
skills	to	operate	in	the	digital	environment	(copyrights	protec6on,	engagement	with	
audiences,	online	marke6ng	and	social	media	communica6ons,	etc.)	and	for	an	increased	
capacity	of	the	CCIs	ecosystem	to	engage	in	more	technological	intensive	development	
trends	(use	of	ar6ficial	intelligence,	of	extended	reality,	data	analy6cs,	etc.).	

2) Management,	funding,	business,	and	entrepreneurial	skills	for	the	resilient	recovery	
postCOVID-19	and	for	future	sustainable	and	compe66ve	growth	are	fundamental.	
Suppor6ng	cultural	and	crea6ve	start-ups,	incubators,	accelerators,	social	enterprises,	as	
well	as	coopera6on	and	partnerships	between	stakeholders	-	big	and	small,	public	and	
private,	permanent	and	freelancers	-	is	a	way	to	strengthen	the	CCI	ecosystem’s	
development,	skills	acquisi6on,	and	to	promote	the	quality	of	work	in	contemporary	
workplaces.	

3) Skills	to	support	and	integrate	the	green	transforma(on	in	day-to-day	ac6vity	and	the	green	
transi6on	of	organisa6ons	themselves,	as	well	as	to	reinforce	the	capacity	of	the	cultural	
and	crea6ve	sectors	to	crea6vely	impact	our	socie6es	through	ar6s6c	interven6ons,	
innova6on,	or	the	reinforcement	of	ci6zenship,	democra6c	processes	and	social	cohesion	
both	at	sub-sector	and	cross-sector	levels	are	also	fundamental.	

4) One	of	the	key	characteris6cs	of	the	cultural	and	crea6ve	industries	is	undoubtedly	the	
ability	to	build	their	work	and	ac6ons	on	well-established	transversal	and	transforma(ve	
skills	that	lead	to	cross-sectoral	innova(ons	that	benefit	not	only	the	crea6ve	professionals	
themselves,	but	also	the	economy	and	society	at	large.	To	strengthen	these	skills	across	the	
whole	CCIs	ecosystem,	new	pathways	and	methodologies	for	re-and	upskilling	ac6vi6es	and	
ini6a6ves	need	to	be	developed,	next	to	the	ones	already	at	play	in	the	tradi6onal	
educa6on	systems.	More	tools,	assessments	and	guidelines	should	be	developed	for	
informal	skills	acquisi6on	and	lifelong	learning.	

5) Europe	is	known	for	its	cultural	and	crea(ve	heritage,	especially	in	the	field	of	arts	and	
craUs.	There	is	a	long	and	well-established	tradi6on	of	knowledge	transfer	between	
dedicated	teachers	and	master	craUsmen	and	the	younger	genera6ons.	However,	there	is	
also	a	worrying	trend	that	shows	an	increasing	shortage	of	talent	and	skilled	workers	in	arts	
and	craUs.	Suppor6ng	voca6onal	training	ini6a6ves	and	other	projects	that	serve	the	
preserva6on	and	the	further	development	of	technical	skills,	arts	and	craBs	should	
therefore	be	one	of	the	key	priori6es	as	well.	

6) Finally,	to	secure	career	paths,	enhance	diversity	and	respond	to	emerging	shortages,	
especially	in	technical	occupa6ons,	hands-on	and	‘on	the	job’	skills	solu(ons	should	be	
privileged	(such	as	through	appren6ceships,	or	the	assessment	and	valida6on	of	
competences	in	work	environments).	Crea(vity	should	also	be	promoted	across	CCIs	
sectors	and	professions,	and	beyond	the	CCIs	ecosystem,	in	order	to	create	spill-over	effects	
of	more	crea6vity	and	innova6on	in	other	parts	of	the	EU	economy.	
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The	proposal	and	objec(ves	
To	achieve	this	ambi6on	and	address	the	skills	needs,	all	partners	jointly	commit	to:	

• Establish	a	large-scale	skills	partnership	and	a	shared	model	for	skills	development	in	Europe	
for	the	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	ecosystem.	

• Establish	a	culture	of	life-long	learning	for	all	(including	for	self-employed,	on	short	and	
longer-term	contracts,	on	the	payroll	of	SMEs	and	of	bigger-size	companies	etc.),	and	pool	
resources	across	the	ecosystem	to	develop	more	opportuni6es	for	up-	and	reskilling	for	all	
types	of	occupa6ons	in	the	value	chain	(ar6sts,	creators,	technicians,	administrators,	
managers,	etc.).	

• Work	against	discrimina(on	and	for	gender	equality,	equal	opportuni(es	and	promote	
social	mobility	through	and	thanks	to	life-long	learning	opportuni6es.	For	example,	through	
the	promo6on	of	even	more	diverse	entry	paths	into	the	cultural	and	crea6ve	sectors	
(appren6ceships,	paid	internships,	etc.)	and	by	up-	and	reskilling	opportuni6es	that	are	
relevant	and	accessible	to	all	(online	and	blended,	aimed	at	crea6ve,	technical	and	
management	roles,	etc.).	

• Promote	learning	models	and	share	learning	tools	both	among	sectors	within	the	CCIs	and	
on	a	cross-sectoral	level	beyond	the	CCIs	with	other	industrial	ecosystems.	

• Share	data	and	informa(on	on	skills	needs’	trends	in	the	CCIs	ecosystem,	also	according	to	
skills	blueprint	projects	and	other	relevant	ini6a6ves,	and	exchange	with	educa6on	and	
training	providers	in	order	to	address	the	iden6fied	skills	gaps.	

• Take	advantage	as	much	as	possible	of	available	funding	opportuni6es	(among	others:	EU	
funds,	public	funding	opportuni6es	at	na6onal	and	regional	levels	as	well	as	private	
investments)	by	working	together	in	support	of	cross-sectoral	and	pan-European	ini(a(ves	
on	skills.	

• Support,	promote	and	communicate	the	aims	and	ambi6on	of	this	large-scale	partnership.	

Ac(on	points:	the	Roadmap	for	Crea(ve	Skills	Acquisi(ons	
To	give	life	to	the	ambi6on	and	achieve	the	objec6ves,	concrete	ac6ons	are	put	forward:	

• S6mula6ng	and	encouraging	the	mapping	and	mutualisa(on	of	resources	and	experiences	
across	the	CCIs	ecosystem	and	beyond	-	to	support	the	take	up	of	new	learning	models	and	
tools,	and	offer	more	training	opportuni6es	to	the	cultural	and	crea6ve	professionals.	

• Promo(ng	the	collec(on	of	exis(ng	data	on	labour	market	intelligence,	and	employment	
trends	and	skills	needs	in	the	different	EU	countries	and	sectors.	Suppor6ng	the	collec6on	of	
such	data	in	a	more	systema6c	way	and	in	more	countries	across	the	EU.	Open	Data	and	
Open	Science	approaches	should	be	privileged	in	this	process,	especially	when	receiving	
public	funding	but	not	only,	to	make	sure	the	data	collected	and	the	methodology	developed,	
is	documented	well,	and	can	con6nue	to	be	accessible	and	used	beyond	the	project	life6me	
for	the	benefit	of	all.	

• Promo(ng	the	mutual	recogni(on	of	training	paths	(and	related	skills)	across	EU	countries,	
in	order	to	facilitate	professional	mobility	in	the	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Sectors	and	allow	a	
more	opera6onal	deployment	of	EU	ini6a6ves	based	on	ESCO	and	EQF.	

• Engaging	and	joining	forces	with	other	European	ini(a(ves	and	projects	ac6ve	in	the	
Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Sectors	which	are	not	part	of	the	large-scale	skills	partnership	(yet)	to	
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disseminate	the	goals	and	raise	awareness	of	the	Crea6ve	Pact	For	Skills	Manifesto	in	order	
to	increase	upskilling	opportuni6es	for	all	professionals.	

• Implemen6ng	an	annual	joint	Crea(ve	Skills	Week,	possibly	linked	to	other	exis6ng	European	
ini6a6ves,	during	which	all	partners	and	their	members/networks	present	and	report	on	
their	own	or	joint	ac6vi6es	to	promote	re-skilling	and	up-skilling	of	the	European	CCI	
ecosystem	workforce.	

• As	a	sign	of	support	and	par6cipa6on	in	the	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S),	partners	are	
encouraged	to	use	a	Pact	for	Skills	visual	iden(ty	that	illustrates	their	par6cipa6on	and	
involvement	in	re/upskilling	ac6vi6es.	

Key	Performance	Indicators	
Defining	and	sesng	KPIs	for	this	large-scale	skills	partnership	for	the	CCI	ecosystem	allows	to	
measure	the	impact	of	the	partnership	on	skills	improvement,	and	on	reducing	skills	gaps,	and	for	
all	stakeholders	to	evaluate	the	ac6ons	and	direc6on	of	this	partnership	and	make	smarter	
decisions	about	future	ac6vi6es.	

• Coverage	of	the	partnership:	number	of	organisa6ons	involved	in	the	partnership.	Sectoral	
or	geographical	coverage	of	the	partnership.	

• Skills	intelligence:	number	of	skills	needs	assessments	produced	at	European,	na6onal	and/
or	sectoral	levels	by	stakeholders	of	the	partnership	and	shared	within	the	partnership.	

• New	training	models	and	tools	(focus	on	cross-sectoral	within	CCIs	ecosystem	or	cross-
sectoral	beyond	CCIs	ecosystem),	pilot	projects	created	and	tested	by	the	stakeholders	in	the	
partnership:	number	of	new	training	ini6a6ves,	programs,	material,	tools,	etc.	

• Upskilling	and	reskilling	ac(ons	run	by	the	stakeholders	in	the	partnership:	number	of	
people	who	took	part	in	training	ac6ons.	

• Communica(on/dissemina(on	events:	number	of	events	promo6ng	the	Crea6ve	Pact	for	
Skills	carried	out	within	the	framework	of	the	partnership	and	beyond.	

Closing	Statement	
All	the	organisa6ons	that	support	the	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	Manifesto	recognise	the	
importance	of	thriving	talents	and	skilled	workers	in	the	European	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	
ecosystem	and	all	its	sectors.	Therefore,	they	decide	to	establish	a	large-scale	partnership	to	
promote	and	facilitate	the	re-skilling	and	up-skilling	of	the	crea6ve	workforce,	to	support	the	aims	
of	this	manifesto,	to	mutualise	and	pool	resources,	and	to	engage	in	the	concrete	ini6a6ves	and	
ac6ons	it	promotes.	
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These	organisa6ons	endorse	and	support	the	Large-scale	skills	
partnership	for	the	Cultural	and	Crea6ve	Industries	Ecosystem	
The	Crea6ve	Pact	for	Skills	(C-P4S)	Manifesto	(Date:	20th	of	April,	2022)		

Contact	for	further	informa6ons:		p4s@ecbnetwork.eu	
Large-scale	partnership	co-leaders	and	coordinators:	

Large-scale	partnership	co-leaders:	
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European	social	partners:

European	and	Interna(onal	Networks,	Organisa(ons	and	Projects:

Na(onal	and	Regional	Networks	and	Organisa(ons:

Educa(onal	and	Voca(onal	Training	providers:

CCI	professionals,	Research	and	Companies
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